TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen

Public Hearing

Meeting Minutes

January 6, 2016
MEMBERS PRESENT:  Tom Steketee, Anne Duncan Cooley, John Adams
Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 6:33 PM
Steketee welcomed the 73 people in attendance to the second public hearing regarding the proposed 2016 budget.  He pointed out that the Board managed to keep the budget level and touched on the increased tax rate and that the Board continues to review the reasons for the sharp increase.

ARTICLE 2
Adams explained Article 2 and the process and considerations that go into drafting a working budget for the Town.  He explained controlled costs, costs the Board has no direct control over and contractual costs that are part of this budget.

DISCUSSION:
It was asked why the Budget Advisory Committee (BAC) was not at the front of the room with the Board. Cooley stated the for the purpose of compliance with State requirements the Board is responsible for presenting a budget to the Town.  Others voiced that they would like the BAC represented at the front of the room.

It was requested that the two budgets, one from the Board and one from the BAC, be reviewed line by line to clarify for those in attendance.  Cooley stated that the BAC budget was just received this evening by the Board, but that it could be reviewed as the meeting progressed.

Questions were asked about highway vehicle maintenance, police department retirement and employee insurance.  Cooley explained the savings of the new insurance rates for employees.  A vote was taken on how much of a contribution employees should make towards their health insurance which is 5% at the present time.  35 voted for 15% contribution rate, 2 voted for 10% contribution rate and 6 voted for remaining on the current 5% contribution rate.

The amount Rivendell Interstate School District (RISD) pays for use of the Community Field was discussed.  People felt that the school should incur the cost of portable toilet rental and electricity and that the present amount of $7,500 charged to the school should be increased.  The Board stated that they plan to enter into negotiations with the school to determine a cost change regarding the field.  Those in attendance requested that the Board do this now while the school is drafting their budget so this revenue amount can be effective sooner rather than later.

Police coverage for the town was questioned as there is only a one person department now and the decision to delete the $12,000 for on-call pay would leave a large amount of time with no coverage.  Steketee explained that the Chief is salaried and legally a salaried position does not receive overtime or on-call pay.
A petition to establish a Budget Committee was distributed for signatures by Tom Thomson that would give the committee the statutory authority under RSA 32 to draft and present a budget to the town at town meeting.

ARTICLE 3
Cooley and Bob Palifka reviewed Article 3 explaining that the capital reserve fund was established to save funds for large ticket items such as fire and highway trucks.

ARTICLE 4
Cooley explained that the second officer in town was established through a grant and that grant is no longer available. The town has had three patrol officers in the last few years and the Board felt that the Town should decide on how they wanted the proceed with the police department.
ARTICLE 5
This article is a contracted service.  It was suggested that the Town research other assessors.  Adams stated that the Board has already drafted a bid for assessing services.

ARTICLE 6
Adams explained the engineering study for the Jacobs Brook Bridge was required to become qualified for the State Bridge Aid Program.

ARTICLE 7 & 8
P. Messer discussed the need for a new cemetery building to house the mowers and equipment safely and securely.  This article does not require additional funds to be raised by taxes and he asked why the BAC voted no for Article 7 and Yes for Article 8.

Carriero explained that Article 7 concerned the BAC as it gives power to expend funds by the Selectboard versus a decision made at town meeting.  However, the BAC does support the new building for the Cemetery Commission.

ARTICLE 9
Palifka suggested correcting the article to read “… other paving projects.”  The Board agreed.

ARTICLE 10
No discussion

ARTICLE 11
C. Waterbury, as Tree Warden, felt that as the fund was not utilized last year that it was not necessary for additional funds in this warrant.

ARTICLE 12
This is an advisory article.  

Waterbury asked the Board to have the cost figures for just re-decking High Bridge over High Bridge Road for town meeting as that should be part of the discussion.

It was questioned why the article to change the Land Use Change Tax fund from being 100% into the Conservation Fund was deleted from the last draft warrant.   Steketee explained that the Board had not had sufficient time to vote on the article and Cooley stated that she felt the Conservation Commission should be notified of this warrant prior to the Board’s decision to include it in the warrant.
Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:21 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
